FAIRFIELD AREA SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF SCHOOL DIRECTORS

MEETING December 3, 2018
A G E N D A

I.
Call to Order 
II.
Pledge of Allegiance

III.
Roll Call

IV.
Minutes

A.
Move to approve the minutes of the November 12, 2018 regular School Board meeting.
V.
Presentations/Reports



(For information only --- No action to be taken)

A. American FFA Degree Awarded to Michaela Shorb 


- Ms. Jennifer Fleener, FFA Advisor 
B. 2017-2018 Audit Presentation 



- Mr. Kevin Stouffer - Smith, Elliott, Kearns & Co.

C. Bond Issue - Mr. Brad Remig, PFM

D. Adam County Tech Prep - Mr. Shawn Eckenrode

VI.
Public Comment – Agenda Items (3 min. each / 30 min. max)

II.
Consent Agenda:

Background:  The following routine operational matters are presented for action by the Board of School Directors.  Items that require special attention may be removed from the consent agenda upon request of a Board member.

Administrative
Actions     
A.
Move to ratify the Superintendent’s approval of a field trip request from Ms. Patsy Mills and the Chamber Singers to travel to the Fairfield Fire Hall on December 2, 2018 to perform during the Pearl Harbor Ceremony.  
 
Budget
B.
Move to approve the general fund bill list in the amount of $1,106,373.01 from 11/08/2018 through 11/28/2018.

C.
Move to approve the food service fund bill list in the amount of $18,567.02 from 11/08/2018 through 11/28/2018.
D. Move to approve the following individuals as bus / van drivers for the 2018-2019 school year. The contracted is noted.



Ms. Brenda Starner – Jacoby Transportation



Ms. Suzanne Silver – Jacoby Transportation



Mr. Mitchel Knox – Jacoby Transportation



Ms. Anya Redding – Jacoby Transportation



Mr. Albert Crowl – School Express

Personnel
E.
Move to grant permission for the administration to advertise for an anticipated middle school social studies teacher.
F.
Move to approve a transfer for Ms. Stacey Crum from HS/MS part-time food service worker to HS/MS part-time head cook effective December 3, 2018 with salary and benefits per the support staff policy.

G.
Move to grant permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a HS/MS part-time food service worker.


H.
Move to approve a request from Ms. Princess Zook, HS/MS Spanish Teacher, for childbearing / family medical leave beginning March 18, 2018 for approximately 8 weeks.  We look forward to her return on May 15, 2018. 
Policies
I.
Move to approve Policy 008, Table of Organization, on a second reading.

VIII.
Other Action Items:

A. Move to approve parameters bond resolution as presented by District's financial advisor and bond counsel.
Background: This is the beginning of the process requirements for the bond issue to finance the mechanical project. 
B.
Move to approve the signing of the attached Pre-Work Authorization to address the deficiencies in the District's HVAC systems in the Elementary and Secondary buildings during the summer of 2019 for completion prior to the 2019-2020 school year.  

Background:  This will allow Trane and Barton to start developing and completing engineered drawings for permit application and reviews; complete required ceiling tile removal in designated areas; submit engineered drawings and permit review with local authorities.  This will also expedite the site walk process with multiple mechanical contractors, electrical contractors, and roofing contractors in order to finalize and secure the best fit for Fairfield's project.  

C.
New Board Candidate Elected -

· Candidate Interviews 

· Nominations for Appointment

· Vote Nominee for Appointment

· Swearing in of New Board Member 


D.
Act 55 – Board of Director Training Requirement 

IX.
Other Discussion Items:


(No action to be taken)

X.
Public Comment – (3 min. each / 30 min. max)

XI.
Adjournment

Informational items:
A.
Next Board Meeting dates: 


The Board will meet for a regular board meeting on Monday, January 14, 2019 at 7:00 p.m. in the District Board Room. (tentative)
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The Fairfield Area School Board met on Monday evening, November 12, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. in the district boardroom for a regular meeting. There was an Executive Session immediately prior to discuss personnel matters.  The following members were in attendance: Mr. Strahler, Presiding;  Mrs. Myers, Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Van Metre,  Mr. Laird, and Mr. Whitcomb.  Mr. Murray was absent and Mrs. Briggs was absent due to her resignation which is on the Consent Agenda for acceptance.  Also present were Mr. Mike Adamek, Superintendent; Mrs. Caroline Royer, Business Manager; Mr. Nathan Makar, Coordinator of Computer Services and Technology; Mrs. Patricia Weber, Middle School Principal; Mrs. Barbara Richwine, Elementary Principal; Mr. Brian McDowell, High School Principal; Mr. Howie Kessel, Buildings and Grounds Director; Ms. Crystal Heller, Athletic Director; and Mrs. Sarah Farmer, Assistant to the Superintendent.  Student representatives, Maya Callenbach and Zackary Sherman were also present.  

Minutes

On a motion made by Mrs. Bequette and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the minutes of the October 22, 2018 regular Board Meeting were unanimously approved. 

Presentations


Mr. Mike Rader, Barton Associates, an engineering firm engaged by the District to review and recommend changes to our mechanicals gave a presentation on those findings.  The document was presented to the Board a few weeks earlier for their review and to give them time to have questions prepared in advance.  The total cost of the recommendation is approximately $10,315,695 and includes contingencies for unforeseen circumstances.  We would be demolishing much of the existing systems, especially the unit ventilators and replacing with high efficiency equipment with the capability to dehumidify.  Both buildings would be completely updated and due to the scope of work, existing lighting will be replaced with efficient LED lighting while the ceilings are exposed which is much more cost effective overall.  Where possible, all existing equipment recently installed and updated will be preserved. The review and 
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Research, as well as the recommendation, was extensive and took into consideration all of the mechanical needs of our buildings as well as potential roof issues that would need to be addressed now and in the future.  Mr. Rader also explained, in detail, how the buildings are currently operating and the problems that led to our mold remediation project in late summer.  A less expensive option was reviewed to save potentially $700,000 but is not recommended due to a degradation of performance and lack of efficiency resulting in a compromised system.  Mr. Whitcomb asked if the project could be phased in and Mr. Rader explained that would not be possible with this recommendation at the elementary and difficult at the secondary level.  Mrs. Royer asked Mr. Rader to explain what would happen to the costs and how they would rise over time.  Dehumidification would also suffer which is the main purpose for the project.  Discussion arose regarding the timelines and the process as well as other options.  Mrs. Royer explained we had 185 dehumidifiers running to remove the moisture from our rooms and prevent the growth of mold in prime conditions.   She also explained the ability to pay for the project with a $10.3 million dollar bond issue should the Board decide to pursue this project.  Mrs. Bequette questioned exactly what needs done to get started and Mrs. Royer explained the entire process including the bond issue.  Mr. Strahler questioned the future budget and the overall effect on that.  Mrs. Royer has brought this recommendation forward because we had rooms at 87% humidity this summer and may again in the future allowing for mold growth.  She does not think we have a choice to risk another remediation project in the future and recommends a full millage increase now and in the future to sustain our needs.  Mrs. Bequette and Mr. Laird feel we have been kicking the can down the road for a very long time and Mr. Thomas and Mr. Shutt, community members in the audience, both feel we need to pursue a project to dehumidify.  It was decided that we need an action item to pursue; it will be created further into the meeting.  

Public Comment

Mr. Inskip told the Board that the Class of 1967 donated a “Buddy Bench” to the elementary school and he hopes other individuals and classes will make future donations.  Fairfield alumni are very proud of their school and their experiences.  
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Mr. Andes spoke to the Board about ensuring that projectors, at the elementary level, are mounted to the ceiling promptly to provide a safe educational environment.  He is willing to help offset the costs as necessary to expedite the process.  


Consent Agenda:



On a motion made by Mrs. Huster and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, the Consent Agenda was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Myers, Mr. Laird, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  

Administrative

Actions
A.     Approved a foreign field trip request from Ms. Ute Cline and students who have studied German I, II & III to travel to Germany during the 2019-2020 school year.  The tentative dates are April 3, 2020 – April 13, 2020 before and during spring break.
 

B. Approved a request from Ms. Caitlin Troxell for an Independent Study Contract during the second semester of the 2018-2019 school year for Art.

C. Approved a field trip request from FCCLA (Family, Career, Community Leaders of America) and Susan Donaldson to travel to the FCCLA State Leadership Conference in Seven Springs, PA from March 20-22, 2019.

Budget
D.
Approved the general fund bill list in the amount of $84,623.45                from October 20, 2018 through November 7, 2018.


E.
Approved the food service fund bill list in the amount of $287.31                      from October 20, 2018 through November 7, 2018.


F.
Approved the journal entries, budget adjustments and bank reconciliations as presented.


G.
Approved the following individuals to the bus/van driver list for the 2019-2019 school year.  The contractor is noted.



Ms. Amanda Peters

- Jacoby Transportation



Ms. Phyllis Gilbert

- Jacoby Transportation



Mr. Joseph Kreit

- Jacoby Transportation

Ms. Judy Bixler

- School Express

Mr. Kenneth Buohl

- School Express
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Personnel
H.
Accepted a resignation from Mrs. Susan Stein, head HS/MS cook, effective November 20, 2018.


I.
Granted permission for the administration to advertise and recommend for hire a HS/MS head cook.


J.
Approved a supplemental contract for Ms. Kristen Eaton-Vlcej as a Class of 2021 Advisor with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. ($1900 prorated)


K.
Approved a 2.3% salary increase for the 2018-2019 school year for the HS Principal, Brian McDowell; MS Principal, Patricia Weber; and Elementary Principal, Barbara Richwine retroactive to July 1, 2018. 

L.
Approved a supplemental contract for Ms. Tanya Roberts as the middle school head cheerleading coach for the 2018-2019 school year with salary per the Collective Bargaining Agreement. ($1,148)

Policies
M.
Approved Policy #008 Table of Organization on a first reading. 


Background:   According to the PIAA Constitution and By-Laws, the Principal is ultimately responsible for any infraction of PIAA rules and regulations as well as having control over all interscholastic athletic relations.  
Other Action Items:



On a motion made by Mrs. Bequette and seconded by Mrs. Myers, Item A was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Myers, Mr. Laird, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  

A.
Granted permission for the administration to begin the process to place the camera project out for bid as per the grant requirements.  
Background:  The district has been awarded $25,000 from the PA Commission on Crime and Delinquency as part of the requirements under Act 44.  We would like to use these funds as written to purchase cameras for the interior and exterior of our buildings, quoted at approximately $42,000, and designed by administration based on need and blind spots.  The Board set aside $56,784 for student safety expenses in the 2018-2019 budget and approximately $17,000 additional dollars for the cameras could be taken from these funds with plenty remaining for other safety initiatives.
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On a motion made by Mrs. Huster and seconded by Mr. Laird, Item B was approved as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Myers, Mr. Laird, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  

B.
Adopted the attached resolution indicating the Fairfield Area School District's intent to not raise taxes by more than the 2.7% adjusted index for the 2019-2020 fiscal year.
 
Background:  School districts are required by January 31, 2019 to adopt a resolution if it is their intent to not raise taxes by more than the index. If not, a preliminary budget must be completed and available for public inspection by this date.  Making this decision now allows time to complete this process.  It is important to note that we will not know Basic Education and other subsidies until late February.  For our district the adjusted index is 2.7% or .2824 mills which equates to approximately $230,000 in additional revenue should the Board decide to raise taxes to the index.  The resolution is presented in its formality as required by the Pennsylvania Department of Education.  In the 2018-2019 fiscal year, the Board authorized this resolution in October which allowed us to produce a budget with valid information and time to discuss and process.  This authorization allows the district budget timeline to revert to the original timelines, pre Act 1, with a preliminary due in May and the final due in June.



On a motion made Mrs. Bequette and seconded by Mrs. Huster, Item C was accepted as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Myers, Mr. Laird, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  

C.
Accepted a resignation from Ms. Melanie Briggs, board member, effective, October 25, 2018.


On a motion made Mrs. Myers and seconded by Mrs. Van Metre, Item D was granted as presented.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. Myers, Mr. Laird, Mr. Whitcomb, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  
D. Granted permission for the administration to advertise the board vacancy.

           

On a motion made by Mrs. Bequette and seconded by Mr. Laird, the following was added to the agenda for a vote and approved at this meeting.  Mr. Whitcomb was very concerned about the cost and felt it was unreasonably high and did not feel that waiting would be detrimental.   A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mrs. 
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Myers, Mr. Laird, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  Mr. Whitcomb cast a dissenting vote.  

E. Authorized Mrs. Royer to begin all processes necessary for a bond issue and to initiate the mechanical project as presented.  Future resolutions as required by law will be presented at subsequent Board meetings.  



On a motion made by Mr. Laird and seconded by Mrs. Huster the following was added to the agenda for a vote and approved at this meeting.  A roll call vote was taken with Mrs. Huster, Mrs. Van Metre, Mrs. Bequette, Mr. Whitcomb, Mr. Laird, and Mr. Strahler casting assenting votes.  Mrs. Myers cast a dissenting vote.  

F. Denied the grievance from the Fairfield Education Association on behalf of Mr. Reynolds.  


Other Discussion Items:
A. Safety Committee Update – Mrs. Myers gave a report on the hazard plan and other research.  

B. The students spoke about the drill and the fact that the students did not feel the drill was as serious as it should have been.  These results were delivered via a survey.  The students would like more training.  Mrs. Weber felt the students wanted the drill to be more realistic and these concerns will be addressed in future drills. 


Adjournment


On a motion made by Mrs. Van Metre and seconded by Mrs. Myers, the meeting unanimously adjourned at 8:20 pm.    

Respectfully Submitted:

Mr. Ian Strahler




Mrs. Caroline Royer

Board President 




Board Recording Secretary

_________________________


__________________________
